Ninth Meeting of the Human Rights Forum

31 March 2006 at 3:00 p.m.
30/F, Conference Room, Southorn Centre
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I. Minute of last meeting

1. Mr PY Lo said that he had not attended the last meeting, hence the relevant part of the minute of the last meeting was to be amended.
II. Survey on Public Attitudes towards Homosexuals (Paper No. 1/2006)
2. The Chairman introduced the paper.  Members posed the following questions/observations –
(a)
What steps the Government would take if the survey results showed that the public did not favour changing the existing policies in relation to homsexuals:  The Chairman said that the survey showed that there was a marked change in public attitudes towards homosexuals since the last consultation exercise 10 years ago.  However, there was no majority support for legislation, so there was still a lot to be done in regard of public education.  The Government would not base its action plan on legislating against sexual orientation discrimination on the findings of the survey, but on community support and support in the Legislative Council (LegCo).  If the support was inadequate, the Government would look at other means to promote equal opportunities for homosexuals.  The Government was waiting for the outcome of the appeal case on the age of consent for homosexuals before deciding on what measures/legislative proposals should be introduced to the LegCo to amend the Crimes Ordinance.  The Government would also consider conducting another survey to look at discrimination faced by homosexuals.  It was, therefore, not yet the right moment to legislate against sexual orientation discrimination.  
(b)
Would the outcome of the appeal case affect only the relevant provisions of the Crimes Ordinance?  What if there were further appeals against the Appeal Court’s decision?  The Chairman said that since the decision of the Appeal Court would only be available in July, it was inappropriate for the Government to speculate on what action the Government would take if it won or lost the case.  The Government could only consider how extensive the relevant legislative amendment, if any, should be after the Appeal Court’s judgement was released.
III. Review of the Corporate Governance of the Equal Opportunities Commission (Paper No. 2/2006)

3.
Members had the following questions/comments –
(a)
The SDO stipulated that the Chairman of the EOC had to be full-time:  The Chairman said that the issue of whether the post of the EOC Chairman should be a full-time or part-time one should be subject to further discussion and views from the public.
(b)
Out of all the recommendations the Panel of Inquiry had made, why did the Government only put the subject issue up for consultation?  The Chairman explained that it was because the issue involved legislative amendments and could not be implemented by the EOC.  He said the EOC had in fact implemented most of the recommendations the Panel of Inquiry had made, and relevant reports had been made to the LegCo Panel on Home Affairs.  He invited the EOC to brief the Forum on the status of implementation.
(c)
The restructuring proposal should also take into account the possibility of the EOC taking up the role of a human rights commission:  The Chairman said that the proposal of establishing a human rights commission was a long-term one which would take a long time to materialise.  In order not to delay the structural improvement of the Commission, it was preferable to implement the subject proposals first.

(d)
If the present system of the EOC did not follow the Paris Principles:  The Chairman said that the EOC followed the Paris Principles in spirit and almost entirely in details.  There were just some technical areas that might not be in full compliance with the Paris Principles.  Mr John Dean said that one of those areas was the Commission’s mandate for human rights which was limited.  It was established to specifically look at equal opportunities only.
(e)
The legislative timetable for the relevant amendment of the Sex Discrimination Ordinance (SDO):  The subject would be discussed in relevant advisory and statutory boards and committees, and again in the LegCo Panel on Home Affairs, before the legislative amendment proposal would be taken to the LegCo, which would happen in the 2006-07 legislative session at the earliest.
(f)
If the Government would consult the Forum on suggestions on improving the appointment system of EOC Chairman:  The appointment of EOC Chairman was made in accordance with law.  Any change in that regard would require legislative amendments and need to be considered carefully.

(g)
If the Government would also take the opportunity to make amendments to the SDO and the Disabilities Discrimination Ordinance (DDO) in accordance with the EOC’s relevant suggestions made in 1999:  Some of the EOC’s suggestions had been included in the proposed Race Discrimination Bill.  However, we could not use the same legislative exercise to amend the existing anti-discrimination legislation.  Therefore the Government’s plan was to put up a miscellaneous amendment Bill to amend the three existing anti-discrimination ordinances.  It was the Government’s target to introduce the Bill into the LegCo as soon as possible.
(h)
If the Government would also modify the definition of ‘indirect discrimination’ in the proposed race discrimination legislation as well as the three existing anti-discrimination legislation to follow that of the European Union (EU):  The Chairman said that the Government did not consider the EU’s definition suitable to Hong Kong, hence had not plan of changing the present one adopted in the existing legislation.
(i)
The Government should take the opportunity to amend the system of appointing the EOC Chairman and Chief Executive Officer:  The Chairman said that the present appointment system was set out in the law.  There had not been any proof of a new system involving public consultation in the appointment process being more effective than the present one.  The Government therefore had no plan to make any changes in that regard.
IV. Hearing of the second report of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region in the light of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (Paper No. 3/2006)
4.
Members had the following questions/comments – 
(a)
Reason for delay in submission of the Government’s response to the UNHRC’s list of issues:  The Chairman explained that the submission process was rather long and complex.  In addition, there had been some minor technical problems that had resulted in the delay of our submission of the document to the United Nations.  
(b)
The delay was undesirable as it left the UN with no time to translate the document to the languages used by members of the HRC, and that the delegation needed to use a lot of time to go through the material in the hearing before members could pose any questions.  The HKSARG should have translated the document into the other official languages of the Committee if it was to make a late submission:  Mr John Dean said that the delay could also be attributed to the insufficient time given to the HKSARG to furnish a reply to the list of issues.  He said that normally the HKSARG was given 6 months to compile a reply, whereas this time we were only given 3 months.  HKSARG usually provided the document in English and Chinese, and the UN would do the translation into other languages.
(c)
The Constitutional Affairs Bureau’s explanation on the interpretation of the Basic Law by the NPCSC in 1999 was misleading, as the Bureau’s representative said, in response to a question on whether the public had been consulted prior to the interpretation, that the subject of the interpretation, being the method of selection of the CE and the LegCo had been widely discussed in Hong Kong, but in fact the details procedures had not been subject to any discussion:  The Chairman said that he could not discuss the question in detail as representatives of the Constitutional Affairs Bureau were not present at this meeting.
(d)
It was inappropriate for the HKSAR delegation to base its reply on a question on the issue of the intimidation of radio hosts based on press report:  Mr John Dean said that the reply furnished by the HKSAR delegation was that it was our understanding that one of the radio hosts involved was to go back to host another radio show.  When we said that it was “our understanding”, we were telling them that there was a room for doubt.  If the UNHRC was not satisfied with the answer, they would have followed up on it in the hearing.  The Chairman said that UNHRC was not a court, and that our explanation of the understanding implying that the information might or might not be true had satisfied the UNHRC, which had not been exercised by this point.
V. Any other business

5.
A member asked about the progress made in regard of the Children’s Rights Forum.  The Chairman reported that a secretariat had been set up to service the Forum.  The Government had also established a Children’s Rights Education Fund to provide sponsorship to organization to hold projects in promotion of children’s rights.  In addition, we were providing a transportation allowance of $10 per person to participants under 18.  In future meetings, the Forum would concentrate on issues raised in the UNCRC’s concluding observations on HKSAR’s report and the Government’s initial responses to those subjects.

6.
Some members criticized the Security Bureau for failing to attend the Forum despite repeated invitations, and urged the Chairman to continue to ask the Bureau to be represented in coming meetings to discuss issues related to Hong Kong’s asylum policy and the Police’s handling of the WTO protestors, but the Bureau had failed to turn up.  The Chairman explained that the Security Bureau had considered it untimely to attend this meeting since the court cases concerning the WTO protestors were still being heard.  We would invite them again to attend the Forum next time.  The Chairman also suggested that members were welcome to put up their own papers or any issues they were interested in for discussion in the Forum.
7.
The Civil Human Rights Front had already submitted a list of issues which it hoped could be discussed in the Forum about six months ago, but was never addressed or followed up on:  The Chairman agreed to look into the list to see if any appropriate actions could be taken.  (Post-meeting note:  the Civil Human Rights Front had in fact written twice to the Government, once in November 2004 and again in August 2005, suggesting a list of issues for discussion in the Human Rights Forum.  The Government had already issued a response on those issues and tabled it at the Forum meeting of 31 August 2005.)

8.
A member asked if the HKSARG would consider offering any help to asylum seekers since the UNHCR had announced its termination of assistance for asylum seekers as of 1 May.  The Chairman said that the UNHCR had its international obligations and the HKSARG hoped that it would continue to fulfil its obligations to offer help to asylum seekers as appropriate.  However, as Hong Kong did not have an asylum policy, the SWD did offer assistance in kind to asylum seekers in need, on a case-by-case basis.
VI. Date of next meeting

9.
The next meeting would be held in July 2006.
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